



# The European Commission Mutual Learning Programme for Public Employment Services

DG Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion

# DECENTRALISATION OF PUBLIC EMPLOYMENT SERVICES

Analytical Paper

July 2011

This publication is supported under the European Community Programme for Employment and Social Solidarity (2007-2013). This programme is managed by the Directorate-General for Employment, social affairs and equal opportunities of the European Commission. It was established to financially support the implementation of the objectives of the European Union in the employment and social affairs area, as set out in the Social Agenda, and thereby contribute to the achievement of the Lisbon Strategy goals in these fields.

The seven-year Programme targets all stakeholders who can help shape the development of appropriate and effective employment and social legislation and policies, across the EU-27, EFTA-EEA and EU candidate and pre-candidate countries.

PROGRESS mission is to strengthen the EU contribution in support of Member States' commitments and efforts to create more and better jobs and to build a more cohesive society. To that effect, PROGRESS will be instrumental in:

- providing analysis and policy advice on PROGRESS policy areas;
- monitoring and reporting on the implementation of EU legislation and policies in PROGRESS policy areas;
- promoting policy transfer, learning and support among Member States on EU objectives and priorities; and
- relaying the views of the stakeholders and society at large

For more information see:

http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?langld=en&catld=327

#### **European Commission:**

DG Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion, Unit C.3 Skills, Mobility and Employment Services.

#### Author: Dr. Hugh G. Mosley

In collaboration with GHK Limited and the Budapest Institute

The information contained in this publication does not necessarily reflect the position or opinion of the European Commission

# CONTENTS

EXE	CUTIVE SUMMARY	i
1.	WHAT IS DECENTRALISATION?	1
2.	WHAT TYPES OF PES DECENTRALISATION ARE THERE?	2
2.1	Managerial decentralisation in national PES organisations	2
2.2	Political decentralisation	4
3.	WHY DECENTRALISATION?	6
3.1	General arguments	6
3.2	National experience	7
4.	WHAT CAN BE DECENTRALISED?	10
5.	DECENTRALISATION CHALLENGES	14
5.1	Decentralisation and accountability	14
5.2	Political decentralisation and integrated service delivery	15
5.3	Decentralisation, local flexibility and policy co-ordination	17
5.4	Decentralisation and local capacities	17
5.5	Decentralisation and equal treatment	19
6.	CONCLUSIONS AND QUESTIONS FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION	20
7.	BIBLIOGRAPHY	22
ANN	IEX 1 POLITICAL DECENTRALISATION OF EMPLOYMENT SERVICE TYPE, REASONS AND DEGREE	

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In the past three decades there has been a strong trend toward decentralisation in public employment services. There have been two principal types: (1) managerial or administrative decentralisation and (2) political decentralisation or devolution.

Managerial or administrative decentralisation usually takes the form of performance management with management by objectives (MBO). It is a classical managerial strategy for reconciling flexibility and accountability in PES organisations and the common denominator of diverse intra-organisational decentralisation strategies.

In political decentralisation or devolution lower tiers of government play a central role in implementation and, in some cases, policy. The implementing agencies are no longer subordinate departments of a central administration but autonomous political entities. In such complex multilevel governance the relationship between central and regional or local authorities is inherently less hierarchical than in a national PES organisation

In general labour law and social security, including unemployment benefits, have remained centrally regulated and decentralisation has been concentrated in the area of active policies.

Political decentralisation or devolution in public employment services takes a number for forms: (1) Federalism (e.g. USA, Canada, and Switzerland), (2) Regionalisation (e.g. Spain, Italy and Belgium), (3) Municipalisation (e.g. Denmark, Poland, and Norway), sometimes only for social assistance recipients (e.g. the Netherlands, Germany and Finland).

The reasons for decentralisation are complex and different in each case. Four principal factors can be observed:

- 1) Public management reform in the spirit of New Public Management, which has affected all areas of public administration, has been particularly important for the spread of MBO;
- Regionalisation trends in Europe that have led to a broad devolution of central competences to the level of regional authorities, including in many cases employment services;
- 3) Path dependency in the traditionally decentralised federalist states;
- 4) Only in the municipalisation reforms have considerations of labour market policy, specifically an increased focus on activation of social assistance recipients, played a central role.

Several key organisational dimensions of decentralisation are identified and discussed as measures of decentralisation and policy options: 1) Budget flexibility; 2) Programme flexibility; 3) Target groups; 4) Flexibility in the organisation of service delivery; 4) Personnel flexibility; 5) Flexibility in outsourcing; 6) Flexibility in targets and strategic goals.

Key management issues in decentralisation are discussed, with particular reference to political decentralisation. These include concerns around accountability and local delivery capacity, finding the balance between political decentralization and integrated service delivery and the setting of core standards to be met in all localities.

There is no simple recipe for good practice in decentralization because national circumstances, institutional contexts traditions and policy priorities differ greatly. Experience with decentralization does, however, suggest decentralization strategies that may be more or less relevant in diverse national contexts. For example:

- 1) Flexible global reintegration budgets for regional or local PES agencies and steering through outcome targets rather than line-item budgets;
- 2) Flexibility in programme design, for example, through design waivers, special budget allocations for innovative local programs;
- Performance targets that are outcome-oriented and based on a dialogue process with local input, inclusion of local targets and sufficient funding to make them meaningful;
- 4) Devolution of responsibility to regional and local actors should be accompanied by clear definition of the accountability of local or regional authorities;
- 5) Transparency in performance results of regional or local offices and a national performance management and labour market information system, even in countries with political decentralization of employment services;
- 6) Integrated service delivery for clients even where institutional responsibility is fragmented, for example, through one-stop-shops;
- Develop local capabilities by providing national technical and consulting services, promotion of staff professionalism, dissemination of good practice, gradual and even voluntary devolution to region or municipalities;
- 8) Maintain minimum service standards to insure equal treatment, even in decentralized service delivery systems.

## 1. WHAT IS DECENTRALISATION?

**Decentralisation is the transfer of responsibility for public policies from the national to the regional, sub-regional or local levels** (see De Vries 2000 for a general discussion).<sup>1</sup> Our focus in this report is on decentralisation in public employment services, and particularly those services aimed at assisting jobseekers and employers by providing labour market information, job matching and counseling or employment measures (e.g. labour market training, wage subsidies, job creation).

In the past three decades there has been a strong trend toward decentralisation in labour market policies in EU and OECD countries (see OECD 1999, 2003, Giguère and Froy 2009). This trend is a reflection of broader developments in public administration, especially public management reform ('New Public Management') and the trend toward devolution of central governmental responsibilities to regions and municipalities.

Policymakers have also become increasingly aware of the importance of the local dimension of labor market policy and the need to facilitate more tailor-made policies in co-operation with other local actors that have a better regional and local fit. The diffusion of these policies through the EU and the OECD has been instrumental in transforming European public employment services and their convergence toward a new organisational paradigm (Weishaupt 2010). Weishaupt emphasises in particular the importance of the HoPES network, the Benchmarking Group, the WAPES Europe Group as well as other Commission activities in the context of the EES and the Open Method of Coordination<sup>2</sup> for the dissemination of 'new public management' ideas in the EU, in particular performance management with MBO.<sup>3</sup>

The OECD programme on public management has also been particularly influential in disseminating concepts of performance management. The importance of decentralisation, local co-operation, networks and partnerships in local implementation has been strongly advocated by the OECD's LEED ("Local Economic and Employment Development) program for more than 20 years.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Outsourcing of employment services, another variety of decentralization in public administration, is beyond the limited scope of this paper.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Open Method of Co-ordination in the European Employment Strategy itself is an interesting example of a highly decentralised soft' employment policy regime. It comprises agreed goals, targets and indicators with regular monitoring, reporting, assessments and regular interaction between national officials but without the powers of enforcement. See Zeitlin (2009) for an overview of the OMC's influence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In his theoretical perspective, policy diffusion and institutional convergence ("isomorphism") is the product of mimetic processes (emulation and adaptation) and normative pressure ("social learning") in a cross-national "epistemic community" in which policy makers must act under conditions of uncertainty as to what actually works (Weishaupt 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See their respective web pages:

<sup>1) &</sup>lt;u>http://www.oecd.org/topic/0,3699,en\_2649\_34139\_1\_1\_1\_37405,00.html</u>

<sup>2)</sup> http://www.oecd.org/department/0,3355,en 2649 34417 1 1 1 1,00.html

# 2. WHAT TYPES OF PES DECENTRALISATION ARE THERE?

There have been two principal types of decentralisation in EU and OECD public employment services: (1) managerial or administrative decentralisation in which regional and local PES offices are given increased operative flexibility in implementing national policy objectives and (2) political decentralisation or devolution, which usually entails a more far-reaching delegation of responsibility from the national PES to the sub-national (regional, state, or municipal) levels of government (Mosley 2003, 2009a).

Managerial and political decentralisation are of course not mutually exclusive. Performance management as a management approach is applicable at any level of government and is extensively used by regional and local governments as they have assumed new responsibilities for implementation of employment services).

#### 2.1 Managerial decentralisation in national PES organisations

Managerial or administrative decentralisation usually takes the form of performance management with management by objectives (MBO). It is the classical managerial strategy for reconciling flexibility and accountability in PES organisations and the common denominator of diverse intra-organisational decentralisation strategies.<sup>5</sup>

Performance management (or management by objectives) is the central element of diverse public sector reforms in the tradition of 'New Public Management.' Emphasis is on outputs or outcomes against targets rather than on controlling inputs and adherence to detailed regulations. Managers and operating units at regional and local levels are relatively free in their choice of strategies and programmes to achieve the agreed performance targets. MBO within a national PES organisation does not represent an abandonment of central direction of the PES organisation but rather a refinement. Operating units are given a great deal more discretion in the use of funds and personnel and in the mix and management of programmes than in more traditional administrative structures but are expected to achieve centrally set goals and targets in terms of which their performance is assessed.<sup>6</sup> Performance management in PES

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> On managerial decentralisation in public employment services see Mosley et al. 2001, Grubb 2004, Nunn et al. 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ideal typically it entails the following elements (Mosley 2003, Mosley, Schütz, Breyer 2001):

<sup>1)</sup> The definition of a limited number of organizational goals and corresponding performance indicators;

<sup>2)</sup> Delegation of these performance targets to subordinate levels of the organization;

<sup>3)</sup> Flexibility in the sense of a low density of generally binding bureaucratic rules and procedures. Managers and operating units at regional and local levels are relatively free in their choice of strategies and programs to achieve the agreed performance targets for their units.

<sup>4)</sup> Monitoring and controlling of performance against targets.

organisations is primarily a product of the broader trend toward public management reform in the spirit of New Public Management. It is a management style borrowed from the private sector and primarily justified in terms of efficiency and effectiveness. The decentralisation that MBO entails is ambiguous. On the one hand, it typically concedes greater discretion to managers at the regional and local operational levels in implementing policy, while striving to better impose central strategic goals.

**Use of management by objectives in some form is now widespread if not universal in EU public employment service organisations**.<sup>7</sup> This is a consequence, in the first instance, of the dissemination of performance management in the public sector in the 1980s and 1990s and of the European Employment Strategy.<sup>8</sup> Among the older Member States (EU 15), northern European countries have the longest experience with MBO management systems (Norway 1987, France (ANPE) 1990, Great Britain 1991, Netherlands 1991, Finland 1992, Denmark 1994; see Mosley et al. 2001).

Since 1998, the dissemination of MBO has been furthered by the European Employment Strategy, which has embraced an analogous approach at the EU-level, defining employment policy goals, targets and indicators and requiring the Member States to submit national employment reports that document progress toward goals set in employment policy guidelines.

Although MBO in some form is now nominally universal in national EU PES organisations, practice varies and in many cases basic elements of MBO are not fully implemented. A 2001 study illustrates the implementation gap in MBO: Although almost all 18 EU PES organisations claimed to use MBO, at that time only 9 states and the Flanders region of Belgium had a MBO internal management system that satisfied two core criteria: 1) ex ante setting of goals, operational objectives and quantitative performance targets; 2) measuring and reporting the actual level of performance of operating units against these objectives (Mosley et al. 2001).<sup>9</sup> No more recent EU survey of performance management practices is available.

In newer EU Member States in southern and eastern Europe the MBO-approach plays a central role in the policy planning process at least at the national level. This is in part

<sup>5)</sup> Sanctions for either the operative unit or for individual managers. In contrast to traditional bureaucratic administration, the emphasis is on outputs or outcomes against targets rather than on controlling inputs and adherence to detailed regulations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Based on our own survey of available secondary literature all national PES organizations included formulate policy in terms of MBO-type concepts (goals, targets, indicators). See Table 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See Mosley, Schütz, Breyer 2001 on the adoption of the MBO-approach in EU PES organizations and Weishaupt 2010 on the policy diffusion process in the EU.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Eighteen countries because the survey included the EU 15, including all three Belgian regional PES, as well as Norway. At the time, only Luxembourg and two of the Belgium regional PES (ORBEM in Brussels and FOREM in Wallonia) did not claim to use MBO.

a reflection of the influence of their participation in the European Employment Strategy and the fact that the management of labour market policy in the newer Member States is strongly embedded in the ESF programming process with its MBO-type management and reporting requirements.

## 2.2 Political decentralisation

In political decentralisation or devolution lower tiers of government play a central role in implementation and, in some cases, policy. The implementing agencies are no longer subordinate departments of a central administration but autonomous political entities. In such complex multilevel governance the relationship between central and regional or local authorities is inherently less hierarchical and more negotiated (see 5.2 below).

In general labour law and social security, including unemployment benefits, have remained centrally regulated and the movement toward decentralisation has been concentrated in the area of active policies.<sup>10</sup> In some countries national employment services for jobseekers on social assistance are organised separately, and are frequently more decentralised than services for the insured unemployed (Germany, Finland, the Netherlands).

#### Political decentralisation takes a variety of forms:

- <u>Federalism</u> in which state or provincial governments are responsible for a range of domestic policy areas, including employment services (e.g., USA, Canada, Switzerland);
- <u>Regionalisation</u> in several previously highly centralised political-administrative systems that have devolved power to strong regional governments, including major responsibilities in the field of labour market and employment policy (e.g. Belgium, Italy and Spain);
- <u>Municipalisation</u> of service delivery is a third variant either for all jobseekers (Denmark, Norway and Poland) or only for social assistance recipients (the Netherlands, Germany and Finland), which in many countries has been historically a responsibility of the local authorities.

#### Decentralisation in selected EU and OECD states

Our survey of patterns in employment service decentralisation based on available secondary literature shows that major political decentralisation is now found in ten European countries, whereby in three cases (Finland, Germany, The Netherlands) only responsibility for delivery of employment services for social assistance recipients has been devolved either to the municipalities (The Netherlands),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The line between benefit administration and active policies is increasingly blurred by the new emphasis on "activation" in the form of heightened control of availability for work and job search behaviour.

or to joint PES-municipal one-stop-shops (Finland and Germany).<sup>11</sup> Municipalisation is also found in three other countries, whereby in Denmark and Poland they have full responsibility for service delivery for all jobseekers and in cooperative joint PESmunicipal job centers in Norway. Three countries (Belgium, Spain, and Italy) have devolved responsibility to the regions and Switzerland, like Canada and the USA, is a traditional federal system in which the cantons are primarily responsible for employment services. Nevertheless most EU countries (18) still have national PES organisations that are primarily responsible for the delivery of employment services<sup>12</sup>

	Political decentralis	Managerial decentralisation (MBO)		
Federalism	Regionalisation	Municipalisation	(national PES)	
		<u>all jobseekers</u>	Austria	Romania
Canada	Belgium	Denmark	Finland	Greece
USA	Spain	Poland <sup>13</sup>	Germany	Hungary
Switzerland	Italy	Norway	Netherlands	Latvia
			France	Slovenia
		social assistance	Sweden	Bulgaria
		Finland <sup>14</sup>	Estonia	Portugal
		Germany	Czech Rep.	Ireland
		Netherlands	UK <sup>15</sup>	Slovakia

#### Table 1: Types of decentralisation in employment services

Sources: Appendix 1, Buchs and Lopez-Santana 2007, Cook, B. 2008, Kalužná 2008a and 2008b, Van Berkel 2010, Nunn et al. 2010 and PES Monitor.<sup>16</sup> Table may not reflect all recent developments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The German delivery system actually has a second fully municipally administered model for employment services for this client group in up to about one quarter (110) of the service delivery districts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> As noted above, with separate municipalised delivery systems for social assistance in three of them (Germany, the Netherlands and Finland).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The regions (provinces), which co-ordinate and allocate funds to the local offices and develop their own programs in response to ESF calls, also play an important role in Poland.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Integrated and specialised services ("second stream") in 39 Labour Force Service Centers for unemployed with special needs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Although Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland have their own "devolved governments" with powers over local affairs (culture, arts, education, health, social services, public safety et cetera), only Northern Ireland has a separate PES and some autonomy in the delivery of employment services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> See: <u>http://www.pesmonitor.eu/Database/DatabaseNew.aspx?Lang=EN</u>.

# 3. WHY DECENTRALISATION?

This section first summarizes typical theoretical arguments for and against decentralisation and then gives a synoptic overview of national experience in the EU.

#### 3.1 General arguments

There are a number of general arguments for decentralisation in the economic, political science and management literature that are relevant to employment services:<sup>17</sup>

- Better information: Advocates of decentralisation argue that regional and local decision-makers know local circumstances and needs best.<sup>18</sup> Critics argue that familiarity with local circumstances is an asset but not a sufficient basis for analysing local needs and developing appropriate local strategies. Local political leaders and administrators may be less able and experienced.
- 2) Tailor-made policies: A classical argument for decentralisation is that it makes possible more tailor-made policies better adapted to local needs, in contrast to standardised national policies: "decentralisation leads to greater variety in the provision of public goods, which are tailored to better suit local populations" (Tiebout 1956). A key question here is surely in what respects variety in public policy is desirable or acceptable and what policies should be uniform throughout the country.
- 3) Innovation: Decentralisation is said to promote innovation and competition among regional and local authorities out of which best practice can emerge. There may be, however, offsetting negative effects in terms of duplication and reinventing the wheel and extreme outliers in performance.
- 4) Overcoming policy silos: The delivery of employment services is embedded in a complex division of labour among multiple agencies subordinate in many cases to different levels of government. Beyond employment services there is a need to co-ordinate with, for example, social services, education and training and local economic development activities. Centralised and hierarchical public employment services (or other state agencies) may lack the requisite flexibility for co-operative implementation at the local level.<sup>19</sup>
- 5) Local accountability: Decentralisation is said to enhance accountability: "Locally elected authorities are more likely to reflect local preferences than are the localised centres of central government."<sup>20</sup> Moreover, local managers and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See Mosley 2009: 74-77; Treisman 2007: 11-14, 270-879, Buchs and Lopez-Santana 2007, de Vries 2000 for overviews of the literature and arguments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> This is the converse of Hayek's classical argument that central planners lack sufficient information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The importance of decentralization and local flexibility in facilitating policy co-ordination at the local and regional levels has been emphasized in particular by the OEECD LEED program (Guigere and Froy 2009; Froy and Giguère 2010.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Ranson & Stuart 1994 in De Vries 2000.

staff will be more committed to policies they 'own.' Here too there may be a down-side. Local preferences and interests may be at odds with broader national interests and policies.<sup>21</sup> Moreover, decentralisation may even lead to depoliticisation to the extent that issues are pushed off the national agenda (Ranson and Stuart 1994).

6) Accommodating regional cleavages: Decentralisation is a strategy for accommodating major ethnic, linguistic or religious differences within a common national state. In this case greater autonomy is an end itself, apart from any policy value-added (see Triesman 2007: 236 -246.).

#### 3.2 National experience

#### Managerial decentralisation

The reasons for decentralisation in the form of managerial decentralisation in EU employment services regimes are complex and differ from country to country. Managerial decentralisation in PES organisations is primarily a product of the broader trend toward public management reform in the spirit of New Public Management. It is a management style borrowed from the private sector and primarily justified in terms of efficiency and effectiveness. The relationship of MBO to decentralisation is ambiguous. One the one hand, it typically concedes greater discretion to managers at the regional and local levels in implementing policy, while striving to better impose central control over strategic policy. The management systems of national PES differ in the weight they give to these two contrary tendencies in MBOtype management systems.

A survey conducted soon after the first wave of MBO of 1985 – 1998 provides some insight into its initial rationale and impact. Ten EU PES organisations with fully functional MBO management systems (see 2.1 above) reported three principal reasons for introducing this management approach:

- The regulation of the relationship between PES and the ministerial level was cited by 8 of 10 (A, B-Flanders, DK, F, N, NL, S, UK) - a somewhat surprising but plausible response.<sup>22</sup> The PES-ministerial relationship was in fact the only reported reason for MBO in the UK;
- Eight PES organisations with MBO systems cited "improving the efficiency and effectiveness of regional and local offices" as a principal reason (A, B-Flanders, D, F, Fin, N, NL,S;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> For example, promoting local firms or relieving local government budgets,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> In the first instance MBO usually entails an annual performance agreement between the responsible ministry and the PES agency, which serves as the basis for the PES's own operational plan that disaggregates goals and targets to the regional and local levels of the organization.

 Seven countries cited "granting local offices greater freedom to adapt programmes to local needs" (A, B-Flanders, D, DK, F, Fin, N), with the Netherlands Sweden and the UK not reporting decentralisation as a principal reason.

Eight of the ten PES organisations reported that the introduction of the MBO-type management system was in fact accompanied by decentralisation and increased policy discretion for regional and local PES offices whereas only the Netherlands and Great Britain reported that this was not the case. When asked to detail the form increased decentralisation had taken, eight countries mentioned increased budget flexibility for regional or local PES offices. Six mentioned a reduction in detailed rules and procedures regulating the actions of local PES offices and five reported decentralisation in the form of increased local discretion over programmes.

Three PES organisations Austria, Denmark, and Norway, which report movement in all three dimensions, appear to be the decentralisation leaders among the MBO type systems, whereas the Netherlands and Great Britain reported no connection between the introduction of MBO and decentralisation.

A principal finding of this research was that there were two clearly different models of PES performance management in MBO-type PES organisations: a more centralised and hierarchical agency model (e.g. France, Great Britain) and the more decentralised self-administration model (e.g. Austria). MBO regimes evolve over time and these findings may be no longer valid for these countries. Nevertheless, they illustrate the mixed motives and ambiguous relationship of MBO to decentralisation.<sup>23</sup>

#### Political decentralisation

**Political decentralisation comes about for complex reasons not always related to policy in employment services**. Our survey of cases of political decentralisation identified 12 major examples in employment service delivery (see Table 1).

In Belgium, Canada, Spain and Italy decentralisation of responsibility for employment services was part of a broader devolution of powers to the regions, driven to a large extent by ethnic and regional separatist tendencies in Flanders, Catalonia, Quebec and the separatist Northern League in Italy respectively. In terms of the above categories they represent primarily cases of accommodating regional cleavages. In Belgium, a decision was taken in 2007 to create *Synerjob* in order to foster co-operation and information exchange between the regionalised public employment and education services. Synerjob brings together the VDAB, the FOREM, ADG, Actiris and Bruxelles Formation to develop partnerships, to co-operate on the dissemination of job offers and in the training of jobseekers and to promote interregional mobility in Belgium.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> For example, the PES reform in Germany after 2002 led to a marked centralization in management structures.

In the municipalisation reforms considerations of labour market policy, in particular an increased focus on activation of social assistance recipients, has played a central role in a number of countries (Denmark, Finland, Germany, Netherlands and Norway). Historically, social assistance in these countries has been separately organised in welfare-oriented municipal agencies, whereas national PES organisations focused their activities on the insured unemployed and job-ready clients. Over the past decade the "activation" of long-term unemployed or inactive social assistance clients has increasingly become a focus of labour market policy. In these countries the increased emphasis on activation has led to policy-driven organisational changes designed to provide better access to employment services by promoting integrated service delivery with the participation of the national PES. In some countries this has taken the form of mandated co-operation between municipal social service agencies and PES offices (Finland, German Jobcenters Norway) or municipal responsibility for all services for this clientele group (the Netherlands, Denmark and the German municipal option) and sometimes even to a merger of responsibility for both insured and uninsured unemployed in a single agency (Denmark). In both cases the need to involve the local authorities has led to decentralised national-local delivery systems for employment services (Minas 2009, Berkel 2008).24

While a mixture of the arguments for decentralisation (see #1 to #4 above) are again invoked in the municipalisation reforms, a key contextual factor is the fact local authorities in these countries have traditionally been responsible for social assistance. In the UK similar policy considerations led to the creation of JobcentrePlus, a consolidated national organisation for both social assistance and employment services.

Finally, in the USA and Switzerland<sup>25</sup> the choice of decentralised delivery systems reflects strong national traditions of federalist decentralisation (path dependence), whereas the general decentralisation of state services in Poland appears to have been largely a reaction to its former overly centralised state socialist system (Kalužná 2009.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> These are decentralized delivery systems but the reforms are in most cases in fact a mixture of decentralization and centralization tendencies. On the one hand, municipalities gain new responsibilities, additional resources and can better adjust policies and program to local circumstances On the other hand their policies for social assistance recipients become subject to stronger central management controls than was the case in the past.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Until recently there was no nationally funded system of employment offices; public employment services, if they existed, were usually managed by municipalities (Duell et a. 2011).

# 4. WHAT CAN BE DECENTRALISED?

This section discusses basic dimensions of decentralisation in employment services.

1) Budget flexibility: A key dimension of decentralisation in national PES organisations is the extent to which there is flexibility for regional and local operating levels in allocating resources. In countries with managerial decentralisation regional or local PES managers frequently have global budgets for active measures and can decide on their own programme mix (e.g. Germany, Austria). In many others there is some freedom to shift funds between budgets lines (e.g. Finland, Ireland, Norway, Portugal, UK). However in many countries regional or local actors appear to have little or no budget flexibility (e.g. France, Greece, Hungary, Slovakia; see Froy and Guigère 2009, Mosley 2009). Additional elements of flexibility sometimes found are, for example, the possibility of carrying over some or all of unspent funds into the next budget year (Netherlands) or of shifting funds between program and administrative budgets (e.g. municipally-run Jobcenters in Germany).

#### Box 1 – Budget flexibility in Germany

German local PES agencies have a global 'reintegration budget' that can be allocated freely among statutory programs. They are steered toward national priorities through planning of targets in the MBO system (outcomes) rather than through control of inputs in the form of line-item budgets. The government also makes additional funds available for special programmes, for example, the 'Initiative 50 plus' for the older unemployed. This two-pronged approach gives local agencies budget flexibility while giving the government the possibility of intervening on high priority concerns.

In political decentralisation, where budget flexibility is as a rule greater, the same questions about flexibility are relevant. Central grants to regions or municipalities are in principle subject to conditions, which may be more (Spain) or less (e.g. Canada, Italy, USA) restrictive with regard to the target groups, type of programmes or purposes for which central funding may be spent. An additional dimension, especially in regionalisation reforms, is the possibility of fiscal decentralisation, i.e. re-allocation not only of tasks but also revenues so that lower levels of government are no longer or less dependent on central appropriations (e.g. Belgium; see Mosley 2011 and Appendix I).

2) Programme flexibility: A further key dimension is the extent to which regional and local operative levels can adapt centrally defined programs to local needs or initiate innovative programs outside the standard program portfolio. In most national PES organisations with MBO, lower level managers can choose their own program mix but have to do so from the centrally determined program menu (e.g. Austria, France, Netherlands-PES, Germany). In a few countries, especially those that have devolved responsibility for employment services to the regional and local level, local actors have considerable leeway in designing programs specifically to meet local needs (e.g. Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, Poland, Switzerland, USA, and municipal job centres in the Netherlands). Some more restrictive national PES do permit a limited share of local funding to be used for innovative programmes (e.g. 10% in Austria and in German Jobcentres for unemployed on social assistance). In many countries, however, regional and local PES actors appear to have little or no flexibility with regard to programme design (e.g. Greece, Hungary, Slovakia, Spain; see Froy and Guigere 2009, Mosley 2009 and the UK).<sup>26</sup>

#### Box 2 – Programme design waivers in the United States

A "waiver" system allows states to request variances from statutory programme design requirements (or performance measures) from the Dept. of Labour. The waiver system gives the states flexibility in adapting federal labour market programs to local needs and changing circumstances while providing for higher-level administrative approval to insure compliance with national priorities and the goals of the legislation. Waivers are widely used and many states have taken advantage of this provision to implement innovative workforce strategies and initiatives.

- 3) Target groups: National restrictions on the target groups for active measures are frequently found, either by allocating separate funding streams for special categories of jobseekers or by prescribing national eligibility requirements for special programs. Policymakers frequently define policy initiatives in terms of target groups (youth, women, long-term unemployed, older workers etc.). Labour market policies also serve to maintain public support for governments. The political accountability of elected officials often overrides considerations of local flexibility.
- 4) Organisation of service delivery: In some PES organisations, organisational structures and work processes in regional or local PES agencies are to a large extent centrally regulated (e.g. UK, German PES). In Germany, for example, the interaction of placement counselors with clients is nationally standardised and structured by placement software. So-called "action programmes" provide guidelines for employment services based on a profiling system that classifies clients according to their distance to the labour market and service needs. In more decentralised employment service regimes implementing agencies may have broad discretion in shaping service delivery. A key question here also is whether there is a national IT system based on standardised definitions and procedures or whether regional or local operating units have their own IT

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See Froy and Guigere 2009, Mosley 2009 and Appendix 1.

systems, which is often the case in systems with political decentralisation (e.g. Denmark, Netherlands).

- 5) Personnel: To what extent do regional or local organisational actors have their own personnel systems and employees or are at least free to hire, recruit, train and pay personnel and to assign them to tasks at their own discretion? In centralised PES organisations staff are typically national government employees and the control of operating units over personnel polices correspondingly limited, in contrast to implementation by regional or local governments.
- 6) Outsourcing: An important element of decentralised flexibility is whether regional or local agencies are free to decide whether and what services to contract out to external providers and to manage the tendering process locally themselves, if they so choose.
- 7) Performance targets and goals: In managerial decentralisation there is typically a fully articulated national policy framework with obligatory strategic goals and targets embodied in a national agreement between the PES and the responsible ministry. PES organisations with robust performance management systems strive to enhance control over policy by focusing on outcomes while conceding greater autonomy in implementation to lower level organisational units. Whereas dialogue plays a stronger role in some national PES organisations (e.g. Germany, Austria, Finland), subordinate PES managers appear to have very limited influence in others (e.g. France, Netherlands PES, UK, Hungary; see Froy and Guigere 2009, Nunn et al. 2010).

Flexibility in performance management also depends on the type of targets that are centrally set. For example reliance on input targets (e.g. expenditure quotas by target groups) or output targets (e.g. entrants into labour market measures) reduce discretion in implementation and may be counterproductive: local managers are told what to do rather than what outcomes are to be achieved by means of their own choice.

In political decentralisation national policy frameworks and performance targets are weaker and in some cases non-existent. This is particularly the case where regional authorities become responsible for employment measures (e.g. in Belgium, Canada, Italy, and to a lesser extent in Spain, Switzerland and the USA), even though rudimentary national accountability frameworks for employment services still exist, except in Belgium. In municipalisation cases there is as a rule still a national policy framework but national performance targets play a more limited role in multi-level governance. In the joint PES-municipal service centers in Finland, Norway, and Germany (Jobcenters for social assistance) but only for PES services and the need to co-operate with municipal partners weakens hierarchical accountability. In the Netherlands and Denmark national steering of municipal implementation takes place primarily

through systems of financial incentives (see 5.1), in Poland through the national definition of target groups and in the German municipally managed Jobcenters through traditional legal and auditing processes (See Mosley 2011 and Appendix I).

# 5. DECENTRALISATION CHALLENGES

#### 5.1 Decentralisation and accountability

Performance accountability in countries in which there is a decentralisation of responsibility for employment services to lower levels of government face special problems. In these cases MBO at the national level frequently functions only as MBO-light, if at all. The interests of the principal (central government) and the agent (province, region, state and municipality) in the multi-level system are as a rule much more diverse, the possibilities of control more limited and more costly.

There is typically a greater variety of organisational forms with a correspondingly lower level of standardisation and comparability in labour market and performance data, which makes monitoring and assessment of the performance of operating units more difficult. Lower level managers and operating staff are employees of other governments that have their own personnel systems and organisational culture beyond the control of central authorities and the leverage of central authorities over politically independent state, provincial or municipal governments is more limited. In short, the principal-agent relationship inherent in MBO is applicable only in a much weakened form in multi-level governance because the underlying power relationship and information problem are fundamentally altered in comparison with MBO in a national PES organisation (Mosley 2010).

In countries with political decentralised systems there is usually an effort to retain some overall policy framework and national accountability. The limited leverage of central authorities over independent state or provincial governments is based primarily on conditional central funding of regional or municipal employment services. In Canada (Wood 2011) and the United States (Dorrer 2003) this takes place on the basis of negotiated agreements with the provinces or states. In some cases coordinating bodies are established. For example, in Spain the national Minister for Labour and Social Affairs and the representatives of the ministries of the Autonomous Communities meet in the Sectoral Conference for Labour Affairs to resolve conflicts and achieve a common national framework (Ruiz 2003).

#### Box 3 – Transparency as an accountability instrument

In the Danish municipalisation model national goals are monitored though a national registry-based IT system (Jobindsats.dk) that tracks Jobcentre performance against the minister's annual goals, statutory minimum activation requirements, and other parameters. Results can also be easily compared and benchmarked based on clusters of job centers with similar contextual conditions. Because data are automatically collected from linked public data bases, manual and cost intensive reporting by job centres is avoided. The results are publicly available on the PES website, giving local political leaders and managers an additional incentive to be concerned about their performance.

The accountability frameworks in the Danish and Dutch municipalisation models are novel in that both rely primarily on economic incentives to align the actions of the municipal actors responsible for implementation with national goals. For example, in the Netherlands municipalities are allocated a fixed amount for social assistance payments based on a statistical projection. If their payments exceed this amount, they must, in principle, draw on their own funds. Conversely, if expenditure is lower, they can use the funds for other municipal purposes. Like quantitative targets in more traditional MBO systems, there is a risk of perverse effects in financial incentives, especially when they reward adherence to process norms, volumes of entrants into measures or expenditure for benefit payments (Dorenbos and Froy 2011, Mosley 2011).

#### Box 4 – Economic incentives in Dutch job centres for social assistance

Dutch municipalities receive a global reintegration budget. They are fully free to use it for whatever programs they deem appropriate for their clients. There are no central targets and no performance monitoring system. However, their budget for social assistance payments is a fixed sum. Municipalities can gain if they succeed in spending less for social assistance and lose funds if their expenditure is greater. Since benefit eligibility is centrally regulated, they can only affect their financial outcomes by providing better employment services, stricter enforcement of eligibility requirements, or both.

#### 5.2 Political decentralisation and integrated service delivery

Public employment service organisations may be responsible for different types of services (registration, job counseling, placement, 'activation', training, wage subsidies, benefit administration etc), for different client groups (i.e. the insured unemployed and those on social assistance), or some combination of these. Moreover these labour market services can be provided by organisations at different levels of government.

Depending on the national setting and implementation practice, there may be more or less concentration in responsibility for service delivery. Great Britain, for example, is one of the few countries that concentrates responsibility for employment services and benefits for both unemployment benefit and social assistance clients in one national agency, the Jobcentre Plus network, whereas in France and the Netherlands, for example, there has been historically considerable fragmentation of responsibility among different agencies and levels of government.

#### There is no simple relationship between decentralisation in employment services and integrated service delivery. It may lead to greater or less fragmentation depending on the national setting and how it is implemented.

Among countries that have devolved responsibility for delivery of employment services, implementation of unemployment insurance benefits remains in most cases a state responsibility (Belgium, Canada, Spain, Italy, Germany, Netherlands) or that of the traditional public and private unemployment insurance funds (Denmark, Finland, Switzerland). Only Norway, Poland and the USA have also devolved responsibility for administering unemployment insurance benefits.

On the other hand, fragmentation may be reduced and integrated service delivery facilitated for social assistance clients where implementation of social assistance is regionally regulated or implemented (Canada, Spain, Italy, USA and Switzerland). In all these cases individual regions (provinces, cantons, states) decide on local implementation structures which can vary greatly and do not always provide for integrated service delivery for social assistance clients.<sup>27</sup>

Where decentralisation reforms have taken the form of municipalisation more integrated service delivery for social assistance clients has been the result. As noted above, a principal rationale for the municipalisation reforms has been to facilitate access of social assistance clients, many of whom have special problems, to the full range of municipal social services.<sup>28</sup> In three of the six cases (Poland, Denmark, Norway) municipalisation has resulted in an integration of service delivery for all jobseekers.

Where institutional responsibility for labour market services is divided, integrated service delivery for clients is still possible but it must be based on local cooperation on more than an ad hoc basis, for example, co-location ("one-stop-shop") or even a joint agency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> A further complication is that some countries have special means-tested unemployment assistance programs for those who have lost their job worked but are not eligible for or have exhausted their UI benefit (Spain, Finland and - until 2005 - Germany).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> For example, health, child care, substance abuse and debt problems.

#### Box 5 – Jobshops in Belgium

Decentralization of employment services to the regions has further complicated the already fragmented delivery system for employment services in Belgium. Responsibility for both policy and implementation is divided between multiple actors at different levels of government ("institutional crowdedness"). Although most active policies are implemented by the four regional PES organizations, the Federal government still promotes the activation of the unemployed in various ways and continues to be responsible for unemployment benefit and social assistance, which is federally funded and regulated but implemented by the local authorities, many of which have also developed their own labour market programs. In response to this fragmentation the federal government has promoted one-stop-shops based on partnership agreements in each region. For example, there are now 280 one-stop Jobshops ('Werkwinkel) in Flemish cities and municipalities. Jointly run by a steering committee of all partner organizations, they provide front-line services from the diverse actors at a single location.

#### 5.3 Decentralisation, local flexibility and policy co-ordination

From the perspective of local labour market and employment policy, co-operation among a range of relevant actors is necessary (employment, education, training, local economic development and social services). If regional or local employment service agencies have little discretion in setting priorities, allocating their personnel and financial resources, adapting their programmes and contracting with providers they will not be able to work effectively with other local actors (Froy and Giguère 2010, Giguère 2004)

This can also be the case not only for national PES organisations but also for regional agencies, especially those with more centralised and hierarchical agency MBO management systems (e.g. the Dutch PES and the regional PES in Flanders; Dorenbos and Froy 2011, Bogaerts et al. 2011, Mosley 2011). As the OECD has documented, what regionalisation actually means in terms of transfer of responsibility to local levels of government or administration can vary, depending on whether flexibility is actually passed on from the provincial, state or regional level to local actors. Switzerland, for example, ranks high in this respect, since the considerable autonomy of the cantonal PES is substantially passed on to local agencies. Canada and Poland also score high on sub-regional autonomy, whereas the strong regional PES administrations in Belgium and Spain appear to grant little flexibility to their own local PES agencies (Froy and Guigère 2009).

#### 5.4 Decentralisation and local capacities

Decentralisation is not only an issue of accountability but also of capabilities. Regional and local actors must be able to carry out their tasks efficiently and effectively. Design of decentralisation needs to take into account the personnel, organisational and fiscal capabilities of regional and local authorities. This includes, if need be, incorporating capacity building in decentralisation policies. In addition to labour market expertise, regional and local authorities need to develop their own technical expertise, managerial, and administrative skills and organisational capacities to meet new tasks.

Local capacities also depend on the scale of administrative units, which may be problematic especially where municipalities play a central role in providing employment services. In Denmark, for example, the decentralisation of responsibility for employment services to the local authorities was preceded by a municipal reform designed to reduce the number of administrative units deemed too small to carry out the tasks given (Hendeliowitz, 2008). Still Denmark today has 91 municipal job centers responsible for employment services. In the Netherlands (400), Norway (460), Poland (308) and Germany (430+) the problem of local capacities appears, on the face of it, to be even greater. There is a clear need for some type of institutionalised technical assistance, especially for the smaller municipalities, and exchange of experience and good practice.

#### Box 6: Enhancing the scale of local authorities

In Denmark the delegation of responsibility for implementation of employment services to the municipalities was preceded by a comprehensive reform of the structure of local authorities, designed in particular to eliminate smaller municipalities that were deemed to lack the scale and capacities to carry out their tasks efficiently and effectively. The reform reduced the number of municipalities from 271 to 98. At the same time the responsibilities of the municipalities were extended, making them responsible for almost all public services. After requiring the smallest to cooperate, Denmark today still has 91 municipal job centers responsible for employment services.

Even regional authorities differ in their administrative and technical capacities and in their political will to assume responsibility for particular tasks in the design and delivery of employment services. This is a strong argument for some degree of flexibility in decentralisation from the national to the regional or local levels. In Canada devolution to the provinces and territories was voluntary and asymmetrical and took place over many years; in Spain too the process was voluntary and stepwise. Similarly, the devolution of sole responsibility for employment services under Hartz IV (social assistance) to initially 69 and since 2011 up to 110 municipalities has been voluntary, resulting though in two parallel and differently structured local delivery systems.

#### 5.5 Decentralisation and equal treatment

Managerial and especially political decentralisation raise issues with regard to equal treatment in the provision of employment services: "Insofar as decentralisation entails different policies or differences in the administration of national laws in different parts of a country, it may conflict with strong notions of equal citizenship and equal application of the law" (see de Vries, 2000; Sol & Westerveld, 2005). There is inevitably a conflict between equal treatment and decentralisation in employment services as well as in other social services. It is the result not only of differences in polices but also of the resources available.

A key issue, therefore, is to what extent variety in employment services is desirable or acceptable and what policies should be uniform throughout the country. This is also a problem in benefit administration, especially in the traditionally highly decentralised systems of social assistance in which the level of discretion in administration is high. One approach within national PES organisations as well as in regionalised or municipalised service delivery systems is to mandate minimum service standards. Where central regulation is not feasible, transparency can be a powerful tool for self-regulation in politically autonomous regions or municipalities.

# 6. CONCLUSIONS AND QUESTIONS FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION

Decentralisation in the form of managerial decentralisation is widespread and familiar in national EU PES organisations and well researched. Less well known and less researched is the phenomenon of political decentralisation in which lower tiers of government play a central role in implementation and, in some cases, policy. Our survey showed that 10 EU states have now done so in part in one form or the other for all clients (7) or not for social assistance (3). In these cases implementing agencies are no longer subordinate departments of a central administration but autonomous political entities. In such complex multilevel governance the relationship between central and regional or local authorities is inherently less hierarchical than in a national PES organisation and the possibilities and costs of central direction and control limited.

The reasons for this decentralisation trend are complex and different in each case. Four principal factors can be observed:

- Public management reform in the spirit of New Public Management, which has affected all areas of public administration, has been particularly important for the spread of MBO;
- Regionalisation trends in Europe that have led to a broad devolution of central competences to regional authority level, including in many cases employment services (Belgium, Italy, Spain).
- 3) Path dependence in the traditionally decentralised federalist states (Canada, Switzerland and the USA), although decentralisation in employment services is not constitutionally mandated. Poland seems to be a case of inverse path dependence: a reaction to its former overly centralised state socialist system.
- 4) Only in the municipalisation reforms have considerations of labour market policy, specifically an increased focus on activation of social assistance recipients, played a central role. In a number of countries increased emphasis on activation has led to policy-driven organisational changes designed to provide integrated service delivery. Responsibility for implementation has been devolved either to the municipalities alone (Denmark, Netherlands, German "local option") or to joint PES-municipal agencies Finland, Germany, and Norway).

A number of key management issues were identified, with particular reference to political decentralisation:

- Accountability issues are a special problem under political decentralisation, where it is usually accountability light in regionalised or federal systems and faces special problems if there are municipalisation reforms. How much central accountability is necessary and how is it best achieved?
- 2) There is no simple relationship between political decentralisation in employment services and integrated service delivery. It may lead to greater or less

fragmentation depending on the national setting and how it is implemented. As a rule implementation of unemployment insurance benefits remains a state responsibility and thus becomes separated from employment services. On the other hand, decentralisation often makes possible integrated service delivery for social assistance clients, where implementation of social assistance is regionally or locally implemented.

- 3) Local Cooperation: National PES agencies whose local agencies have little management discretion may not be able to work effectively with local actors. From the perspective of local labour market and employment policy, there is a need for co-operation among a range of relevant actors providing employment, education, training, local economic development and social services.
- 4) Decentralisation is not only an issue of accountability but also of local capabilities. Design of decentralisation needs to take into account the personnel, organisational and fiscal capabilities of regional and local authorities.
- 5) There is an inherent conflict between the norm of equal treatment and decentralisation in employment services. A key issue, therefore, is to what extent variety in employment services is acceptable and what service standards should be obligatory.

Management by objectives has many organisational incarnations. Conceding greater flexibility to regional and local managers, it recognises in principle the need for more tailor-made policies and to incorporate the better knowledge and information of local circumstances that regional and local managers possess. The extent to which this is the case, i.e. the type and degree of flexibility conceded to regional and local managers, has varied greatly in practice. The overriding motivation, however, has been to enhance the accountability of public employment services (or other agencies) to national governmental policy priorities. Political decentralisation breaks, to a greater or lesser extent, with this governance paradigm and poses new challenges in coordinating more complex employment service delivery systems.

There is no recipe for good practice in decentralization but the paper documents decentralization strategies that may be applicable in diverse national contexts, for example, flexible global reintegration budgets, flexibility in programme design, performance targets that are outcome-oriented and based on a dialogue process with local input, clear definition of the accountability of local or regional authorities, full transparency in performance results of regional or local offices, development of local capacities and minimum service standards.

# 7. BIBLIOGRAPHY

Arnkil, Robert and Timo Spangar, 2009. "Working-life development based on employment services" in Fleming and Van Berkkel 2009, 187-204.

Bassanini, F. 2000 "Overview of Administrative Reform and Implementation in Italy: Organization, Personnel, Procedures and Delivery of Public Services." **International Journal of Public Administration** 23 (2&3): 229-252.

Beer, P. de and T. Schils 2007, "Does it Matter Who Takes Responsibility? The Distribution of Responsibility for Social Security and Labour Market Policy in Five Countries", AIAS working paper no. 57, Amsterdam Institute of Advanced Labour Studies, Amsterdam.

Behrenz, L., L. Delander and H. Niklasson 2001. "Towards intensified local level cooperation in the design and implementation of labour market policies: an evaluation of some Swedish experiments and reforms" in Jaap de Koning and Hugh Mosley (eds.), Labour Market Policy and Unemployment: Impact and Process Evaluations in Selected European Countries. Aldershot: Edward Elgar, 256-290.

Blanpain, Roger, B Langille, Juan Pablo Landa (eds.) 2009. **Employment Policies** and Multilevel Governance. Kluver Law International,

Bogaerts, Kristel, Hans Echelpoels, Wouter Van Dooren, Ive Marx 2011. "Managing Accountability and Flexibility in Labour Market Policy in Belgium." Country Report, LEED Review on Flexibility and Accountability. Paris: OECD.

Borghi, V. and R. Van Berkel 2007. "New modes of governance in Italy and the Netherlands: the case of activation policies." **Public Administration** 85(1): 83-101.

Bredgaard, Thomas 2010. "Closing the implementations gaps: A Review of the transformation of implementation in Danish employment policy." Paper presented at the RESQ research conference, June 24th & 25th, Copenhagen.

Bredgaard, Thomas and Flemming Larsen 2009,"Redesigning the Governance of Employment Policies- decentralized centralization in municipal Jobcenters" in Flemming Larsen und Rik Van Berkel (eds.), **The New Governance and Implementation of Labour Market Policies**, DJOF-Publishers: Copenhagen, 45-68.

Buchs, Milena and Mariely Lopez-Santana 2007, "New Governance and Decentralisation in Employment Policy". Paper prepared for presentation at the Joint Annual Meeting of the Law and Society Association (LSA) and the Research Committee on Sociology of Law (RCSL of ISA), Humboldt University, Berlin, July 25-28, 2007.

Christensen, T., A.L. Fimreite and P. Lægreid 2007. "Reform of Employment and Welfare Administration — the challenge of coordinating divergent public organizations". **International Review of Administrative Science,** 73 (3): 389–408.

Christensen, Tom and Per Lægreid 2010."Reforming Norway's welfare Administration." Oslo: Statskontoret.

Cook, B. 2008. "National, Regional and Local Employment Policies in Sweden and the United Kingdom," Centre of Full Employment and Equity Working Paper No. 08-05, Callagham, Australia: University of Newcastle.

Davies, A.C.L. 2001. Accountability. A Public Law Analysis of Government by Contract, New York: Oxford University Press.

de Koning, Jaap 2009. "Reforms in Dutch Active Labour Policy during the last 20 Years: An Evaluation." SEOR Working Paper No. 2009/2, Rotterdam.

de Vries, Michiel 2000. "The rise and fall of decentralization: A comparative analysis of arguments and practices in European countries" in **European Journal of Political Research** (38: 2), 193-224.

de Vetten, Arjen 2007. "Incentives and Regional Coordination in Employment Services, CPB.

Dingeldey, I. (2007) "Between workfare and enablement - The different paths to transformation of the welfare state: A comparative analysis of activating labour market policies." **European Journal of Political Research** 46 (6): 823-851.

Dorenbos, R.J. and F. Froy 2011. "Managing Accountability and Flexibility in Labour Market Policy in the Netherlands." Country Report, LEED Review on Flexibility and Accountability. Paris: OECD.

Dorrer, John 2003. "The US: Managing Different Levels of Accountability" in: **Managing Decentralisation. A New Role for Labour Market Policy,** OECD Publications, Paris

Duell, Nicola, David Grubb, Shruti Singh 2009a. "Activation Policies in Finland." **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 97 29 Oct 2009

Duell, Nicola, Shruti Singh, Peter Tergeist 2009b. "Activation Policies in Norway." **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 77.

Duell, Nicola, Peter Tergeist, Ursula Bazant, Sylvie Cimper 2011. "Activation Policies in Switzerland". **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 111

Eberts, Randal 2009 "The Role of Labour Market Policy in Horizontal Co-operation" in Giguère and Froy 2009, 03-148.

Eichhorst, W., Kaufmann, O. and Konle-Seidl, R., Eds. (2008) Bringing the Jobless into Work? Experiences with activation schemes in Europe and the US, Berlin: Springer.

Fimreite, Anne and Per Laegreid, "Reorganizing the Welfare State Administration: Partnerships, network and accountability", Working Paper 6-2008, Rokkan Centre for Social studies.

Finn, D., Knuth, M., Schweer, O. and Somerville, W. (2005) Reinventing the Public Employment Service: the changing role of employment assistance in Britain and Germany, Anglo-German Foundation for the Study of Industrial Society.

Froy, Francesca and Sylvain Giguère 2009. "Which Countries Have Most Flexibility in the Management of Labour Market Policy." in: Giguère and Froy 2009, 35 -58.

Froy, Francesca and Sylvain Giguère 2010. Breaking Out of Policy Silos. Doing More with Less. Paris: OECD. Francesca Froy, Sylvain. Published by: OECD Publishing

Genova, A. (2008) 'Integrated Services in Activation Policies in Finland and Italy: A Critical Appraisal', **Social Policy and Society** 7 (03): 379-392.

Grinvalds, Holly Suzanne 2011. The Power of Ideas: The OECD and Labour Market Policy in Canada, Denmark and Sweden. PhD Thesis, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario.

Grubb, David. (2004). "Principles for the Performance Management of Public Employment Services. **Public Finance and Management** 4(3): 352-398.

Grubb, David, Shruti Singh, Peter Tergeist 2008 "Activation Policies in Ireland." **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 74 09 Dec 2008

Giguère, Sylvain 2004. "Building New Forms of Governance for Economic and Employment Development." In OECD, **New Forms of Governance for Economic Development**. Paris: OECD.

Giguere, Sylvain and Francesca Froy 2009. Flexible Policy for More and Better Jobs. Paris: OECD.

Haddow, Rodney, Steffen G. Schneider, Thomas R. Klassen 2006. "Can Decentralization Alleviate Labour Market Dysfunctions in Marginal Jurisdictions? Active Labour Market Policies in Nova Scotia and Saxony-Anhalt." Canadian Public Policy Vol. XXXII (No. 3), 317-337.

Harrow 2001. "Capacity Building as a Public Management Goal" in **Public Management Review** 3:2: 209-230.

Hassel, A. and Schiller, C. 2010. "Fiscal Federalism and Social Policy in Germany.", **Politische Vierteljahresschrift** 51 (1): 95-117.

Heidenreich, Martin and Jonathan Zeitlin (eds.) 2009. Changing European Employment and Welfare Regimes: The Influence of the Open Method of Coordination on National Reforms. London: Routledge.

Kalužná, Daniela 2008a. "Main Features of the Public Employment Service in the Czech Republic." **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 73 21 Nov 2008

Kalužná, Daniela 2008b "Main Features of the Public Employment Service in the Slovak Republic." **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 71 05 Dec 2008b

Kalužná, Daniela 2009. "Main Features of the Public Employment Service in Poland." **OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers** N° 79 18 Mar 2009

Karjalainen, V.2010. "Actors, scaling and governance in activation policy", in Kazepov, 2010 **Rescaling Social Policies: Towards multilevel governance in Europe**, Farnham: Ashgate.

Kazepov, Y. 2008. "The subsidiarization of social policies: actors, processes and impacts.", **European Societies** 10 (2): 247-273.

Kazepov, Y. 2010a. "Rescaling social policies towards multilevel governance in Kazepov 2010. **Rescaling Social Policies: Towards multilevel governance in Europe**, Farnham: Ashgate

Kazepov, Y. (ed.) 2010. Rescaling Social Policies: Towards multilevel governance in Europe, Farnham: Ashgate.

Lindsay, C. and McQuaid, R. W. 2009. "New Governance and the Case of Activation Policies: Comparing Experiences in Denmark and the Netherlands." **Social Policy & Administration** 43 (5): 445-463.

Lundin, M. and Per Skedinger, Decentralisation of active labour market policy: The case of Swedish Local Employment Service Committees" 2006. **Journal of Public Economics** 90:775-798.

Mackie, Bobby 2008. "Organisational Performance Management in a Government Context: A Literature Review." Scottish Government Social Research. Online at: http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2008/08/25142353/14

March, James G. and Johan P. Olsen 1989. **Rediscovering institutions: the organizational basis of politics**. New York: Free Press.

Mosley, Hugh & Els Sol 2005. "Contractualism in Employment Services: A Socio--Economic Perspective "in E.Sol & M. Westerveld (eds), **Contractualism in Employment Services. A New Form of Welfare State Governance**. The Hague: Kluwer Law International, 1-20.

Mosley, Hugh , Holger Schütz and Nicole Breyer 2001. "Management by Objectives in European Public Employment Services." Discussion Paper FSI01-203. Berlin: Social Science Research Centre (WZB). (<u>http://bibliothek.wzb.eu/pdf/2001/i01-203.pdf</u>)

Mosley, Hugh 2003. "Flexibility and Accountability in Labour Market Policy: A Synthesis" in Managing Decentralisation. **A New Role for Labour Market Policy**, OECD: Paris.

Mosley, Hugh and Pertra Bouché 2008. "Local Labour Market Policy in Germany: Decentralization and Capacity Building at the Regional Level" in : Sylvain Giguère (ed.), **Competitive Skills: Workforce Development in a Globalised Economy**, OECD: Paris.

Mosley, Hugh 2009a. "The Trade-off between Flexibility and Accountability in Labour Market Policy" in Giguere, S. and Froy, F., **Flexible Policy and More and Better Jobs**, OECD: Paris.

Mosley, Hugh 2009b. "Decentralization and Local Flexibility in Employment Services." In Flemming Larsen and Rik van Berkel, **The New Governance and Implementation** of Labour Market Policies, 17 -44.

Mosley, Hugh. 2010. "Flexibility and Accountability in the Municipalization Reforms in German Employment Services" Paper prepared for the RESQ research conference, June 24th & 25th, Copenhagen.

Mosley, Hugh 2011. "Accountability in Four Decentralized Employment Service Regimes: Canada, Belgium, The Netherlands and Denmark." Synthesis Report. LEED Review on Flexibility and Accountability. Paris: OECD. Paris: OECD.,

Mploy 2011. "Managing Accountability and Flexibility' in the Danish Employment System." Country Report, LEED Review on Flexibility and Accountability. Paris: OECD.

Noel, Alain 2004 ed. Federalism and Labour Market Policy: Comparing different Governance and Employment Strategies. Montreal: McGill-Queens's University Press.

Nunn, Alex, Tim Bickerstaffe, Ben Mitchell 2010. International review of performance management systems in Public Employment Services, Research Report No 616. Department for Work and Pensions...

OECD, 1999. Decentralising Employment Policy. New Trends and Challenges. Paris: OECD.

OECD 2003. Managing Decentralisation. A New Role for Labour Market Policy, Paris: OECD Publications.

Peters, G. B. 2008. "The Two Features of Governing: Decentering and Recentering Process in Governing," **Political Science Series** 114. Vienna: Institute for Advanced Studies.

Richards, S. 1994. "Devolving Public Management, Centralizing Public Policy,", **Oxford Review of Economic Policy**, 10 (3): 40- 50.

Ruiz, Dolores 2003. 'Spain: Modernisation through Regionalisation' in: **Managing Decentralisation. A New Role for Labour Market Policy**, Paris : OECD Publications.

Rymes, Don 2003. "Partnerships Across Levels" in **Managing Decentralisation. A New Role for Labour Market Policy**, Paris: OECD Publications. Sabatinelli, S. 2010. "Activation and rescaling: interrelated questions in social policy?" in Kazepov, Y., **Rescaling Social Policies towards Multilevel Governance in Europe**, Farnham: Ashgate, 75-102.

Sell, S. 2008. "Die schiefe Ebene der Standardisierung und Zentralisierung". Experise für die LAG Arbeit Hessen. Remagener Beiträge zur aktuellen Sozialpolitik, 03-2008.

Serrano Pascual, A. and Magnusson, L., Eds. 2007. **Reshaping Welfare States and Activation Regimes in Europe**, Buxelles et al: Peter Lang.

Sol, Els and Mies Westerfeld eds. 2005. **Contractualism in Employment Services**. Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.

Straits, Robert 2003. "The US: Decentralisation from the Bottom Up" in: **Managing Decentralisation. A New Role for Labour Market Policy**. Paris: OECD Publications.

Struyven, Ludo 2010. "Soft Characteristics as Barriers to Activation and Employment." Paper prepared for the RESQ research conference, June 24th & 25th, Copenhagen.

Struyven, Ludo and Koen Verhoest 2005. "The Problem of Agency at Organizational Level and Street Level: The Case of the Flemish Public Employment Service" in Sol and Westerveld (eds.) 2005, 325 -357.

Struyven, Ludo and L. van Hemel 2009. "The Local Integration of Employment Services: Assessing network effectiveness of local job centers in Flanders." **Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy** 27 (6) 1055 – 1071.

SZW Ministry of Social Affairs and Employment 2008. "The Work and Social Assistance Act (WWB) in a Nutshell" Den Hague.

Tergeist, Peter, David Grubb 2006. "Activation Strategies and the Performance of Employment Services in Germany, the Netherlands and the United Kingdom." OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers No. 42. Torres, Margarita Bravo (Coordinator) 2006. "Rescaling Social Welfare Policies in Spain" National report provided by the Team of the Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs. Madrid.

Tagliaferro, Claudio 2006. "Instruments and Programmes for Local Development in Italy" in Sylvain Giguère and Yoshio Higuchi (eds.) ,**Local Governance for Promoting Employment—Comparing the Performance of Japan and Seven Countries.** Paris: OECD.

Tiebout, C. 1956. "A pure theory of local expenditure" in **Journal of Political Economy** 64, 416–424. Tiebout 1956.

Treisman, D. 2007. **The Architecture of Government: Rethinking Political Decentralization**, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Van Berkel, Rik. 2006. "The Provision of Income Protection and Activation Services for the Unemployed in 'Active' Welfare States. An International Comparison", **Journal of Social Policy**, Vol. 39, pp. 17-34,

Van Berkel, Rik 2006. "The decentralization of social assistance in the Netherlands', **International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy**, 26, 1/2, 20–32.

Van Berkel, R. 2010. "The Provision of Income Protection and Activation Services for the Unemployed in 'Active' Welfare States. An International Comparison." **Journal of Social Policy** 39: 17-34.

Van Berkel, R. and V. Borghi 2008."Review Article: The governance of activation.", **Social Policy & Society** 7 (3): 393-402.

Van Berkel, Rik, Willibrord de Graaf and Tomáš Sirovátka (eds.) 2011. **The Governance of Active Welfare States in Europe**, Palgrave Macmillan 2011

Van Dooren, W., Bouckaert, G. And J. Halligan 2010. **Performance Management in the Public Sector**. London/New York: Routledge.

Van Gerven, Minna, and Beckers, Mieke 2009."Unemployment Protection Reform in Belgium, Finland, the Netherlands, and the UK. Policy Learning through OMC?" in: Heidenreich, and Zeitlin 2009.

Van Geuns, Roeland and Marije van Gent 2008. "The Work and Social Assistance Act (WWB) in the Netherlands: An Independent Perspective." Regioplan: Amsterdam.

Walker, B. and S. Sankey 2008. "International Review of Effective Governance Arrangements for Employment-Related Initiatives." Research Report No 543. Norwich, HMSO.

Weishaupt, J. T. (2010) 'A silent revolution? New Management Ideas and the reinvention of European public employment services', **Socio-Economic Review** 8 (3): 461-486.

Wood, D. and Klassen, T. R. (2008) 'Intergovernmental Relations Post-devolution: Active Labour Market Policy in Canada and the United Kingdom 1996–2006', **Regional & Federal Studies** 18 (4): 331 - 351.

Wood, Donna 2011." Balancing Flexibility with Accountability: Governing active labour market policy in post-devolution Canada." Country Report, LEED Review on Flexibility and Accountability. Paris: OECD. OECD, Paris.

# ANNEX 1. POLITICAL DECENTRALISATION OF EMPLOYMENT SERVICES: TYPE, REASONS AND DEGREE

	Belgium	Canada	Spain	Italy	Switzerland	USA
Decentralisation type (employment services)	Regionalisation (4 regional PESs)	Regionalisation (Federalism 13 PESs in provinces & territories)	Regionalisation: (17 PESs in autonomous communities)	Regionalisation (21 regional PESs) <sup>i</sup>	Regionalisation (Federalism 26 cantonal PESs)	Regionalisation (Federalism 50 states):
	-Constitutional devolution	-Intergovernmental agreements	-Constitutional devolution	-Constitutional devo- lution	-Statutory	-Statutory federal- state-local partnerships
What has been decentralised?	Employment services	Employment services for insured unemployed <sup>ii</sup>	Employment services	Employment services	Employment services	Employment services and benefits for all unemployed <sup>iii</sup>
Reasons for decentralisation	Element of broader devolution of competences: regional / ethnic tensions.	Federalism; also regional/ ethnic tensions <sup>iv</sup>	Element of broader devolution of competences: regional / ethnic tensions & reaction to previous centralised system	Element of broader devolution of competences: regional/ ethnic tensions. <sup>v</sup>	Federalism: federally funded cantonal system of employment service agencies <sup>vi</sup>	Federalism; flexible and locally based delivery system; facilitation of local co- operation/ one-stop- shops in multi-level governance.
Regional or municipal flexibility in employment service delivery	High: Regional PES can formulate policy, design program & delivery and allocate funds for employment services freely.	High: Regional PES can formulate policy, design program & delivery for employment services freely. Separate federal funding streams for insured and uninsured employed.	Medium: Regional PES manages active policies within the framework of national law. Own approach to policy and delivery but funding is earmarked for six programs funding blocks with limited discretion to shift funds. Regions must abide by applicable state regulations for these programs.	High: Regions responsible for employment policy and have their own autonomous PES agencies. They design ALMP programs and service delivery.	High: Federally funded placement services are freely managed but there are strategic objectives with performance monitoring and benchmarking but no explicit sanctions. Active programs are independently managed by Canton <sup>vii</sup>	Medium/high: Flexibility in program design & delivery and in allocating funds for employment services. National eligibility, performance, reporting and administrative requirements. Higher flexibility under TANF (social assistance) as in WIA (insured and other unemployed).

	Denmark	Finland	Germany	Netherlands	Norway	Poland
Decentralisation type (employment services)	Municipalisation: (91 Jobcenters) -Statutory devolution	Muncipalities (39 PES-municipal Labour Force Centers -Statutory [National PES for job ready-clients with MBO]	Municipalisation (ca. 430 joint PES- municipal or municipal agencies) -Statutory [National PES for insured unemployed- MBO]	Municipalisation: ( ca. 400 munici- palities) -Statutory [National PES for insured unemployed with MBO]	Municipalisation (460 joint state- municipal service centers <sup>viii</sup> - Statutory	Muncipalities (308 counties and 65 self-governing cities) -Statutory
What has been decentralised?	Employment services for all unemployed & social assistance benefits	Employment services for disadvantaged	Employment services and benefit for social assistance clients	Employment services and benefits for social assistance clients	Employment and social service and benefits for all unemployed	Employment services and benefits for all unemployed
Reasons for decentralisation	Activation of social assistance clients; Integrated employment services for all unemployed	Activation: integrated and specialised services for long-term unemployed,	Activation of social assistance clients; Integrated employment services &	Activation of social assistance clients; integrated employment services	Activation; integrated delivery of all social services	Element of broader decentralisation; reaction to previous overly centralised system
Regional or municipal flexibility in employment service delivery	Medium: Broad discretion in designing programs & delivery and allocating funds but strong system of financial incentives that structure client procedures, and time and choice of ALMPs. Parallel system of 'dialogue-based' performance management	Low: LAFOS agencies are jointly staffed and managed by the PES, and the municipalities & KELA (National Pension Institute)	Low (joint agencies). <sup>ix</sup> PES is highly centralised national agency and dominant partner. Local budgets are flexible and program mix is locally decided. 10% of funds can in principle be used for innovative programs not in predefined national program menu. Some flexibility in work organisation but follows PES.	Medium/high: Municipalities in own jobcenters have full management flexibility over programs, delivery and resource allocation for employment services but are subject to strong financial incentives not to exceed their expenditure ceiling for social assistance benefits. <sup>×</sup>	Low. Joint service centers are locally negotiated and differ in scope of services included and organisation of service but state services governed separately and subject to central MBO system not essentially different from the past. <sup>xi</sup>	Low/medium: Poviat (county) labour offices can organise services, set priorities within national guidelines and even develop own programs in response to ESF calls. Provincial labour offices co- ordinate and allocate funds but have no direct control over them. Central definitions of programs and target groups constrain local flexibility.

**Principal sources**: Belgium: Bogaerts et al. 2011; Canada: Wood 2011, Rymes 2003; Spain: Torres 2006, Ruiz 2003; Italy: Borgi and Van Berkel 2007, Tagliaferro 2006; Switzerland: Duell et al 2011; USA: Eberts 2009, Straits 2003, Dorer 2003; Denmark: Mploy 2011, Bredgaard and Fleming 2009; Finland: Duell et al. 2009a, Arnkil and Spanga 2009; Germany: Mosley: 2010, Tergeist and Grubb 2006; Netherlands: Dorenbos and Froy 2011, de Koning 2009; Norway: Christensen and Lægreid 2010, Duell et al. 2009b; Poland: Kaluzná 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Although responsible for policy, actual management of employment services is usually delegated to the provinces.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> Services for social assistance recipients have always been a provincial responsibility.

iii There are three basic statutory instruments and funding streams for (1) placement services and UI benefits for insured unemployed; (2) Workforce Development Boards for labour market training and (3) reintegration services for persons on social assistance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>iv</sup> Administrative devolution was as alternative to failed constitutional change. Powers conceded to Quebec under political pressure had to be conceded to all provinces.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>v</sup> Also general dissatisfaction with performance of state institutions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>vi</sup> Established 1996: Actually a step toward centralization as this was previously primarily a municipal task.

vii Original plan for a bonus-malus system of financial incentives was abandoned . Federal government finances only administrative costs of employment offices and 20% of costs of ALMP for social assistance recipients. Active programs for insured unemployed are financed by cantons.

viii State Labour and Welfare Service + municipal social services. Local co-operation agreements are negotiated in which organizational form and scope of co-operation varies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ix</sup> Municipal agencies = medium: not subject to central MBO, full control over own organization with own personnel; same limits on program design; can outsource at own discretion.

<sup>\*</sup> They must finance higher expenditure out of their own budgets and are free to use any surplus for other municipal purposes. This is supposed to give them an incentive to control expenditure and to conform with the government's `work first' policy.

x<sup>i</sup> National performance targets for state service with quarterly performance reviews; municipalities set goals for their own services.